The Task Force which invited comments from members on the subject of the Newbery-Caldecott banquet is grateful to the many members who responded to the ALSC Newsletter item on that topic. The report to the membership meeting in Dallas was abbreviated because of the length of the agenda; here are some of the findings of the Task Force:

By varying margins, each special group queried (as specified in the motion creating the Task Force) preferred investigating alternatives to the banquet than keeping it as it is. The special C groups were past presidents of GSD/ALSC, past chairpersons of the N/C Committees, publishers, and members of the board of directors. Also queried was a random sampling of members of ALSC committees, but the major response came from general membership. The total sample produced 26 equivocal opinions, but in favor of the banquet, and LhO in favor of an alternative.

The task force also investigated costs of some other ways of celebrating the awards (cash bar, wine and cheese reception, etc.) and comcluded that the variation was such that one could not accept hotel estimates in any city as being indicative of costs in another city and or at a later date. Therefore, what was included in the action of the board was the suggestion that the AISC President appoint a new task force to investigate more specifically the possible alternatives to be adopted for the 1981 and 1982 Annual Conferences. This, it was felt, would give ample time for members to evaluate alternatives and plan creatively; it will also enable members to be polled after the 1982 Conference and respond with reactions to whatever new plans have by then been tried. Their response will make it

want to want to last newfaller which included board

easier for the MAM 1982 Board of Directors to consider the the effectiveness of alternatives (MAM MAN MAN) that have been tried and thence to make plans for the future.

Most of the respondents have suggested an awards ceremony followed by some variation on a social hour/ reception line. If we were to list each suggestion, we'd need a separate issue of the Newsletter. Suffice it to say that they covered everything, but everything, including cut the receiving line, keep the receiving line; dress more formally, dispense with formal dress; have a picnic; eliminate speeches, they can be read later - also eliminate everything but the speeches; have a luncheon, etc. etc. And perhaps members would be interested to know, if they don't already know, that profits from the banquet go to ALA, not ALSC, with ALA paying for all conference costs; that the banquet profit has ranged from \$100-\$1200, with the profit serving as a running budget for two years and then going back into the ALA general budget; that top sales have been 2,000 tickets, with a sellout in about once every four years; and that it is not possible to sell packaged deal (i.e. reception-and-meeting) tickets, since it is against ALA policy to charge for any ALA meeting.

Thus we face a challenge: to come up with plans that are creative and exciting, plans that will preserve the dignity of the occasion but offer a new format that will make us all deliriously happy and satisfied. Bet we do it.

MOTIONS PASSED BY THE ALSC BOARD OF DIRECTORS SATURDAY, JUNE 23, 1979

- Jane Botham moved; Zena Sutherland seconded, and it was VOTED, That the Minutes be approved as revised.
- Marilyn Miller moved; Gail Sage seconded, and it was VOTED, That the agenda be approved as read.
- Margaret Bush moved; Gail Sage seconded, and it was

 VOTED, That we affirm the "Picturepages" resolution as prepared by Jane Botham and Zena Sutherland..
- Barbara Miller moved; Marilyn Miller seconded, and it was VOTED, That the following resolution be approved

WHEREAS, The members of the Association for Library Service to Children were saddened by the death of their former president, Mrs. Charlemae Hill Rollins, on February 3, 1979, and

WHEREAS, Her leadership in the field of library service to children was recognized throughout the nation and abroad; and

WHEREAS, Her high standards of library service for children were reflected in pioneering bibliographies promoting accuracy and sensitivity in the portrayal of black people which became a major influence on library selection of materials depicting racial minorities from 1939 forward,

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, That the Association for Library Service to Children pay tribute to this respected and distinguished woman who was an inspiration to her many friends, co-workers, and fellow members in the Association for Library Service to Children and the American Library Association; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, That sympathy be extended to the members of her family on their loss; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, That copies of this resolution be prepared for members of her family as a token of our recognition of her leadership and our gratitude for the many contributions to the Association of Library Service to Children of Charlemae Hill Rollins.

Barbara Miller moved; Marilyn Miller seconded, and it was

VOTED, That the resolution in memory of Charlemae Rollins be sent to Council and attached to the resolution being presented by Effie Lee Morris.

Marilyn Miller moved; Barbara Miller seconded, and it was

VOTED, That the ALSC Board of Directors accept the proposed ALSC Leadership Development Fund in concept and that the incoming President be directed to appoint an ad hoc committee to develop the proposal in detail that would be presented to the Board at Midwinter and subsequently announced, appropriately, at the New York Conference.

Marilyn Miller moved; Barbara Miller seconded, and it was

VOTED, That the Board accept the Anne Carroll Moore Fellowship Program and that it be referred to the Leadership Development Program for incorporation into that program.

Zena Sutherland, chair, N/C Alternatives Task Force, moved and it was

VOTED, That at the annual ALA Conferences of 1981 and 1982, the conferring of the Newbery and Caldecott Medals takes place at a presentation meeting which would be followed by a reception or some other alternative, and that the President appoint a task force to examine alternatives about details of time, food, and drink and make a recommendation to the Board of Directors by the end of the Midwinter Meeting in 1980; and that a polling of the membership be made by the Midwinter Meeting of 1983.

Phillis Wilson moved; Barbara Miller seconded, and it was

VOTED, That the suggestions for making the banquet more cost efficient as well as suggestions for other alternatives be studied and as many as possible be implemented for the 1980 Newbery-Caldecott banquet.

Phillis Wilson moved; seconded by several, and it was VOTED, That the meeting be adjourned.

Report of the Task Force to Investigate Alternatives to the Newbery/Caldecott Banquet.

Suzarne Glazer Julie Todaro Zena Sutherland, Chiir

Each member of the task force used her own method of inquiring: Julie sent out an information sheet with a form at the foot of the page, and with space for comments; Sue sent a form letter to publishers; Zena sent a copy of the ALSC News Letter column, "Up for Discussion," with a personal note to each addressee.

(Although one board member suggested we were surveying the wrong group, we did have to abide by the motion made by Marilyn Miller.

motion

We also consulted with hotels in New York, Chicago, and Dallas about prices for wine-and-cheese receptions, and for receptions with a cash bar. And we received information from the ALSC office that - I hope-answers some of the questions members asked in their responses.

.........

Letters went to past-presidents of the division, chairs and some members of N/C committees, and publishers. I used the ALSC directory to get names and addresses of members, some of whom I knew, and I expected - because these were all active people, that they and the president would favor keeping the banquet, although one board member felt this would be a "jaded" audience.

Of the publishers who responded, 2 favored retaining the banquet, 3 were equivocal, and 19 were in favor of finding on alternative.

of the past-presidents who responded, 6 favord the banquet, 2 were equivocal, and 7 opted for an alternative All N/C chairs (who were not PP's) favored alternative. Of these present board members who responded, 3 (plus Barbara Miller, who was counted as a PP) were in favor the banquet, one-was equivocal, he were for alternative. Of the non-ALSC members (all Texans) 6 were in favor of the banquet, 20 were equivocal, and 12 were in favor of an alternative. Totals were: Wh in favor of the banquet, 26 were equivocal, and 140 were in favor of an alternative.

I have all the letters with me; if any member feels I may have misinterpreted his or her opinion, I'd be happy to check the letters and make changes. As you can see on the tabulations I've distributed, there are pro/con/equivoval symbols for letterswhich were noted as they came in. The non*ALSC members are in the right-hand column.

The responses and comments are divided into threesgroups: suggestions for improving the banquet, suggestions for alternatives, and some general suggestions or comments.

In the first group, suggestions for improving the banquet:

- 1. Cut receiving line, the evening's too long
- 2. Change procedures for table assignments
- 3. Give price break to ALSC members, with no tickets sold to non-members before the Conference
- h. Charge a small emount to those who come in just for speeches.

- 5. Publicize a move to less formal dress
- 6. No free tickets to haed table guests except for winner
- 7. Keep cost of pre-banquet reception down
- 8. Cut ticket costs even if it lowers profit
- 9. Introduce nobody in audience but new Honor book winners and old Honor Book and N/C Award winners
- 10. Limit the head table to 12 people
- 11. limit speeches to 25 minutes.
- 12. Pay more attention to Honor Pook winners
- 13. Give a free banquet ticket, once only, to new ALSC members
- 14. Disband local arrangements tie and leave banquet to the hotel; only planning would be for speakers' table and it doesn't need EXEC. Sec's trip to N.Y.
- 15. If Weston Woods wants to distibute cassettes, let them handle the thing
- 16. No favors or programs
- 17. Get rid of women's club atmosphere

I should say at some point that pro-dress/ anti/dress opinions, like pro cocktails/ anti cocktails (for the event, not the reception) are in evidence, as are many other diametrically opposed viewpoints: those who feel no banquet will cut attendance vs. those who feel it will increase it, those who feel the ritual and formality lend glamor, and those who feel that the ritual and ceremony are, to quote various letters, "obsolete," "a farce," or " a worship service." The task force recognizes the sinceraty of both sides, but isn't attempting to mediate if indeed it is possible to mediate such differences.

As to suggestions for alternatives to the banquet, they are many.

- 1. A breakfast party with presentation/ acceptances
- 2. A brunch or lunch ...
- 3. cocktail party at which ...

4. buffet dinner ...

- 5. reception/ awards/ back to reception
- 6. lunch with # money going to an organization or project for children, to be held not in hotel but somewhere like a church or auditorium.
- 7. meeting/reception in opera house or museum
- 8. give awards at a pre-conference workshop
- 9. lecture or panel
- 10. Something cultural for program: dance, poetry reading, music...
- 11. have tables in reception room, and music
- 12. no charge for anything, no food

13. picnic

14. dessert only

- 15. theatre-in-the-round arrangement
 - 16. involve children
 - 17. Give awards in a different place each year, perhaps during National Library Week or Children's Book Week
 - 18. What most people opted for, an awards assembly followed by a reception. This was mentioned by 47 respondants.

General suggestions:

- 1. Have tables at reception where punlishers can sit with their authors; identify tables with chart or announcemen
- 2. Make it late: 10p.m. talk, then reception

- 3. present awards; have brief acceptances; publish full speech later
- 4. Pre-tape or film speeches beforehand, show them at meeting
- 5. Have a program meeting relating to children's literature instead of speeches
- 6/ Get speeches on the p.m. news
- 7. Get media cooperation to brandcast live; it would be easier for them if it were exact, not "after banquet"
- 8. Have local people do ALL the arrangements, including assigning tables and tickets
- 9. Change focus; simplification would stop perpetuating the drawbacks to our award system
- 10. Office should spend less time on any program or alternative than it now does
- 11. Free tickets to Melcher and Scribner wirmers
- 13. Limit sales to non-members for any form of observance
- Il. lower non-member convention rate
- 15. eliminate speeches
- 16. evening is less attractive now because of other eventa (Moon & Shank)
- 17. get better media coverage
- 18. People who don't come to banquet feel uncomfortable coming in late
- 19. People who come in just for speeches don't know just when to come and can neter see or hear well, i.e. they are being penalized for not buying a ticket, when they ought to have an equal opportunity to see and hear well without paying.

For the benefit of anyone who has a need-to-know, there were also many suggestions about midwinter

Information on policy and on office time and composition of those who attend....

ALA pays for all conference costs, including rooms Profit goes to ALA, not ALSC

There can be no charge for any ALSC meeting, so it can't be a package deal, i.e. ticket for meeting-and-reception

The banquet profit ranges from \$100-\$1200; it operates as a running balance and, teo years later, goes back intal ALA general budget. All conf. expenses come from ALA

The top sales have been 2,000 tickets; it seals out about every 4th year.

The running balance serves for such year-round expenses as guests at head table, flowers at midwinter, extra secretarial help for tickets, announcement at midwinter, and head table reception preceding banquet.

Questions that were asked about what percentage of banquet attendants are old vs. new ALSC members cannot be answered.



American Library Association



To:

Ms. Zena Sutherland

Date: June 11, 1979

From:

Mary Jane Anderson

Re:

Statistics kept on N/C ticket distribution through June 1, 1979. (Approximately 200 more will be sold.)

ALSC Members	241	17.6%	17 6
ALSC Members Guests (includes a large number of members, probably much more than 50%)	336	7 24.5% →	12.12
mach more than 50%)	220	24.3%	
Non-ALSC Members Public Library (156) School Library (119)	323	23.6%	
Special/College/University (48)		(7
Others (unidentifiable; ordered by non- members in groups; includes many ALSC members at publisher tables)	470	34.3%	17.
· Publisher cables		-,	
June 1, 1979 TOTAL TICKETS DISTRIBUTED	1370	100.0%	46.

NOTE: ALSC had 2,534 personal members as of April 30, 1979. Of that number 433 are serving on or newly elected or appointed to the Board and various committees. I think it is likely (judging from ALSC members' ticket requests that I saw) that, in addition to the 433 members expected to attend conference because of assignments, at least 250 more members are in attendance. My educated guess is that 95% or more of the 27% of our members present in Dallas are attending the N/C dinner this year.

each publisher gets except human winess,

> Lillian N. Gerhardt Marilyn L. Miller

as N/C wines, who get 3

How many Lables go to publishes? This year, 44, or about 29%

new-old dist. (ALSC members?)

Querying MJA about reception costs, I learned that in the past, for pre-banquet reception, wine and cheese was for 1 hour, 175 people, \$7 per capita. Her conjecture is that for 2 hours, it would be circa \$10 For cash bar, it depends on a minimum sales (drinks per person) with a guaranteed amount as penalty if minimum in not met. Bartenders are on a ration basis.

At the Conrad Hilton in Chicago, there is no room charge if the group is part of a convention. IF the policy changes, the non-convention rates are \$1500, grand ballroom

\$2000, Continental Ballroom. However, it is possible that convention groups would be charged less, as they are at the Americana in New York. The charge for a wine and cheese reception at the Hilton is \$230 per 100 people; for a cash bar it's \$15 per bar. They estimate 5 bars needed for 1000 people, 8-10 bars for \$2000. They require, on 2 days' notice, a guarantee of numbers. Both receptions would be more expensive during the day than in the evening.

At the Americana in New York, the rent for the one room that would hold so large a group is \$4000; \$2000 if group is part of a convention.

For wine and cheese, it's \$61per capita, plus a % service charge; if that's 25%, it would be \$7.50. (If you reckon room charge too, for 2000 people it would add \$2 per person if that's to be considered as due ALA rather than a gift from ALA)

For a cash bar, the Americana charges \$50 per bar and \$40 for each cashier- plus a guarantee of \$1,000 in beverage sales (based on 2 drinks per person) So, for 1000 people it would be \$4 each for bar, \$1 each for cashier, plus same service charge, or about \$6.6.50 per person (plus the same \$2 p.c. room chargif we include it, making that figure \$8.50) To be on the safe side we might call it \$8 and \$7 (plus 2 if room cost includede)

In Dalla:

If we were to try an alternative, therefore, we might keep in mind that not reverybody wants two drinks, therefore we can get stuck with a deficit after making a guarantee; also, we might keepin mind the fact that will can be pre-poured whereas a cash bar, even if there are sewal bars, is swamped when everyone comes into the room at once.